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also on-line at www.strathbogie.org 

May 2024 

Also on-line at www.strathbogie.org 

What’s On 

May 13 Business Award nominations 
close p6 

May 15 Have your say Council 
Governance finishes p9 

May 21 Volunteer thank you p10 

May 22 Stand for Council info sessions 
finish p8 

May 24 Have your say: Council Budget 
& Council Plan finishes p9 

May 24 Pitch my Project vote closes 

May & June Artbox in Strathbogie p3 

Every Last Saturday of the month - 
Strathbogie Golf Club Community 
Meals. 

Every First Monday of the month - 
Strathbogie Tableland History 
Group meets 1.30pm, Strathbogie 
Memorial Hall. 
strathbogiehistory@gmail.com 

Every Second Wednesday of the 
month - Strathbogie Memorial Hall 
Committee meets 7pm in the 
Soldiers Room. Enq Mary Wynne 
0419 592 211 

Every Wednesday - Material Girls - 
usual times 10am - Rec Ground - 
BYO lunch.  Newcomers welcome 
Ph: Jill Smith 5790 5159.   

Every Wednesday - 7.30pm 
Strathbogie Singing Group -  
St Andrews Church  
Ph: Di Mackrell 0439 008 500 

Every Second and Fourth Sunday 
Church service at St Andrews 
Church - Strathbogie 11.00am 

Every First Wednesday of the 
month - 1.30pm Strathbogie Garden 
Group. Co-ordinator Kay Righetti  
0418 171 439  

Every Fourth Saturday of the 
month - Australian Plants Society 
Group meeting  Pete 0402 882 959 

Every Third Sunday 10am STAG 
Committee at the Hall. All welcome. 

Tennis at the Recreation Reserve.  
Enq about social tennis: Secretary 
Mayra Walsh 0423 475 564 

Pitch My Project Success  

– it’s time to have your say! 
Strathbogie Tableland residents – it’s time to have your say on 
your favourite community Projects.  Strathbogie Memorial Hall 
Committee Inc. has pitched for a generator and rewiring the hall.  
Strathbogie Tableland Action Group Inc. has pitched a feasibility 
study for a footpath along Spring Creek Road between Main 
Street and the Recreation Ground.  Both have made the final 
Pitch my Project list of 15 to be voted on by all Strathbogie Shire 
communities.  

Strathbogie Shire Council has released its draft 2024−25 budget 
to public consultation and is calling on the community to have its 
say on its favourite projects in the Pitch My Project initiative. 

Administrator Peter Stephenson said this year $300,000 has been 
allocated to projects across the shire.  It is time for the community 
to help decide which projects will be included in the final 2024−25 
budget.  ‘We want to fund and deliver projects which reflect the 
community’s priorities.’ 

This is the fourth year Council has run Pitch My Project and this 
year Council received a healthy 15 eligible projects which are now 
on the Share Strathbogie website for people to view and prioritise.  
‘We want as many people as possible to help us prioritise the 
projects to be included in our final 2024−25 Budget,’ Mr 
Stephenson said. 

Go to www.share.strathbogie.vic.gov.au to give your views on 
your favourite projects or to visit a survey station in your  
township. 

 

For Strathbogie Tableland residents to view the draft documents 
and provide feedback go to: 

visit www.share.strathbogie.vic.gov.au 

email us at info@strathbogie.vic.gov.au 

write to us at PO Box 177, Euroa Vic 3666 

 

Drop in to a survey station in your area: 

Euroa Library 

Violet Town Library 

Strathbogie General Store 

 

Feedback closes 5.00pm on Friday 24 May 2024. 

 

Contact: Merrill Boyd  

E: merrill.boyd@strathbogie.vic.gov.au  

P: 0418 336 078 

 



2 

Do you need a  
Justice of  

the Peace? 
 

Chris Thomson 
‘Aberdeen’ 
5790 5340 

Strathbogie  
Recreation Ground 
All bookings are to 

be made with  
John O’Brien 
0439 818 366 

rec@strathbogie.org 

The Deadline for the June edition of Tableland Talk is Monday, May 27, 2024. 
e: tablelandtalk@gmail.com, m: 0400 019 607  

Preferred formats: Word or Publisher files, font Arial 11, convert pdf to jpeg, images <250k. TT Team. 

Library Service 
 

The library service has 
changed to alternate 
Mondays 09.45—12.15 
in the Soldier’s Room at 
the Hall. No more bus. 
Next: 
May 13 & 27. 

Strathbogie  
Memorial Hall  

Available for hire— $150 with $250  
refundable deposit in case carpet  

cleaning is required.  
Bookings contact person is Mary Wynne  

m: 0419 592211 

Euroa Cinema 
 

Perfect Days PG May 3 7.30pm, May 4 
4pm 
 
Cabrini M May 4 7.30pm, May 5 4pm 
 
 
Community Choice Movie for May.  
Vote at 1800 065 993 (BH) or  
https://share.strathbogie.vic.gov.au 

 
 

Tix $12 at box office or 
www.strathbogie.vic.gov.au 

Tableland Talk is a  
community newsletter run by  

volunteers.  
This newsletter is entirely made up 
of contributions.  Contributions to 
this newsletter are published as a 
forum for public discussion. 
 
The opinions expressed are the 
opinions of the contributors and 
not necessarily the opinions of the 
TT Team.  By publishing 
contributions this newsletter does 
not give its authority to the truth or 
validity of the material contained in 
contributions.   
 
Readers are reminded that all 
contributions MUST be submitted 
with the name and address of the 
writer. 
 
We would appreciate it if all 
invoices for advertising are paid in 
full, and promptly - we have to pay 
to publish. 
 

The TT Team 

For information regarding the 
Violet Town Village Voice or to get 
an emailed copy each month 
contact Abbey Ferguson at 
villagevoice@violettown.org.au 
online at www.violettown.org.au 

Boho South Hall 
Available for hire 
Bookings contact: 

Christine Ellis 
0419 908 522 or 

info@bohosouthhall.org 

 

Jokes of the Month 
 

Q: What do you call a travelling 
flea? 

A: An itch hiker. 

 
Q: Why did the germ cross the 
microscope? 

A: To get to the other slide. 

 
Q: Where do Killer whales go to 
get braces? 

A: The Orca-dentist. 

 

Q: What do you call a fish with 
no eyes? 

A: A fsh. 

Swanpool CINEMA 
The Zone of Interest M May 4 6pm, May 5 
5pm 
The Road to Patagonia May 4 8.15pm, 
May 5 7.15pm 
The Great Escaper M May 10 10.30am, 
May 11 6pm, May 12 5pm 
May December MA 15+ May 11 8.15pm, 
May 12 7.15pm 
Just a Farmer M May 17 7pm 
The Last Night of Amore M May 18 6pm, 
May 19 5pm 
Fallen Leaves M May 18 8.30pm, May 19 
7.30pm 
IO Capitano MA 15+ May 25 6pm, May 26 
5pm 
Hit the Road PG May 25 8pm, May 26 
7.30pm 
Tickets $14 / $12 / $8 via trybooking.com 
www.swanpoolcinema.com.au 

Contribute to Tableland Talk 
Our community newsletter relies 
on community contributions to 
publish.  We are all about sharing 
and enjoying Tableland stories 
and activities.  Send us your local 
tall tales and true, photos and 
sketches, community and 
business advertisements. We love 
to hear from community members 
of all ages.  See email below >>> 

Cartoon by Peta Manning 

GVMobileLibraryTimetable.pdf 

(gvlibraries.com.au)  

http://www.violettown.org.au
https://www.gvlibraries.com.au/assets/files/documents/timetables/GVMobileLibraryTimetable.pdf
https://www.gvlibraries.com.au/assets/files/documents/timetables/GVMobileLibraryTimetable.pdf
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Our Strathbogie Store farewells the Townsends 

 

I remember, I remember  

When the rumour was quite new 

The Townies were going to buy the store 

Could it possibly be true? 

 

And now we know it was so 

And how they welcomed us 

The community just blossomed 

It happened without fuss 

 

Affecting out beyond the store 

We got to know each other more 

And soon it became the place to meet 

And regulars filled every seat (or nearly) 

 

The delightful staff who served us 

Enhanced the atmosphere 

Family and others we’ve come to know 

And now hold very dear 

 

Friday nights became fish and chips 

Then Saturdays hit the map 

With burgers every 2nd week 

And Joycies beer on tap! 

 

And now has come the time for change 

It’s hard to see you go 

We wish you such bountiful days in the sun 

In every way we know 

 

Our gratitude does not end there 

We’re hugely grateful too 

To the locals who’ve put up their hand 

We want to welcome you 

With arms out wide for Joanne and Justin 

And family too, I hear 

Where would we be if you hadn’t come? 

No Bogie Store?  No beer? 

 

Thank you, thank you Townies 

Fiona & Andrew by name 

We value & love you 

You’re in our Hall of Fame  

Lulla (Liz Long) 

ARTBOX is coming! 
ARTBOX is coming to the Strathbogie 
Memorial Hall grounds, Main Street from 
April to June 2024. 
 
Exhibition Schedule: 
May – Deborah Cavanagh 
June - Peranbin Primary School, 
Strathbogie Campus student exhibition 
 
Please contact Strathbogie Council on  
1800 065 993 or 
artsandculture@strathbogie.vic.gov.au to find 
out more, or submit an Expression of Interest 
form to exhibit at one of our other locations* via 
the Strathbogie Council website at https://
www.strathbogie.vic.gov.au/community/arts-and
-culture/artbox/  
*Limited other locations available for 2024 

Therese Thompson 
Arts and Culture Officer 

Strathbogie Shire Council 
Direct: 03 5795 0069 |  

Toll Free: 1800 065 993 
www.strathbogie.vic.gov.au 

Complete 

mailto:artsandculture@strathbogie.vic.gov.au
https://www.strathbogie.vic.gov.au/community/arts-and-culture/artbox/
https://www.strathbogie.vic.gov.au/community/arts-and-culture/artbox/
https://www.strathbogie.vic.gov.au/community/arts-and-culture/artbox/
https://www.strathbogie.vic.gov.au/
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Very Reasonable Advertising Rates - Advertising solely funds this newsletter.  Advertisements for 
revenue raising or business advertisements are charged per issue at 1/8 page $7, 1/4 page $14,  

1/2 page $21, full page $42.  Exact size and placement is at the discretion of the Editor. Free community 
event advertising is at no cost.  For more information e:  tablelandtalk@gmail.com or m: 0400 019 607. 

Please support our advertisers.   

Strathbogie Tree 
+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 
Strathbogie-Tree is our unofficial Strathbogie 
Tableland bush telegraph.  It is an email list based 
on Google Groups and covers a fair percentage of 
the Tableland population and friends (both transient 
and permanent).  Through this, we share the 
following information and more: 
• Lifts / rides / car shares 
• Requests for assistance 
• Offers of assistance 
• Local job advertisements 
• Lost / missing animals or people! 

• Announcements of social activities / get-togethers 
• Fire sightings / road washouts 
• Any other thing you might want to contact other 
Tablelanders about 
• Information on your local business or service 
+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 
To learn more or join Strathbogie-Tree, please send 
an email to Stuart on stuartb446@gmail.com or call 
on 0422 408 915 

Drone photos, videos and sales 

 

Sales of DJI drones and spares at competitive prices 

High resolution digital farm mapping 

Property and real estate photography 

Commercials and promotional videos 

Asset and roof inspections 

Call 0490 805 379 or email alastair@ataerial.com 

Strathbogie Brewing Company 

Dave & Sandy Joyce 

See our website for stockists 

www.strathbogiebrewing.com.au 
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STAG Report 

(Tableland Talk) 

STAG held their meeting at the Strathbogie Hall on Sunday 21st April at 9.30am finishing at 10.45am. 

What does STAG stand for and what do they do??? 

Strathbogie Tablelands Action Group 

We are a community elected committee of 12 members of the community. 

We advocate for the entire tablelands, not just Strathbogie Township.  There are several community 

groups and committees, and we all do something different, but we are united by STAG. 

STAG will liaise with the relevant people in the shire for roads, footpaths, streetscapes, other capital 

works and initiate the communication needed to help the community to get funding through grants. 

This month at our meeting we thought it would be a good idea for all the groups, committees and clubs 

to, once a year, in February, have a group meeting and pool all our ideas and need.  To discuss and 

apply for grants as a whole community, so we can support each other’s endeavours and have a strategic 

approach to obtaining funding. 

This will kick off for this financial year in June 16th when we will hold ‘The Grand Grant’ meeting. 

The Strathbogie Council held the Strathbogie Tableland Local Area Emergency Plan (LEAP) Community 

consultation day on Sunday 21st April at the golf club, to hear what our community wants/ expects from 

the Council and other services to provide, after an emergency event hits our Tableland. 

 

Roads 

Creek Junction road is open but still doesn’t have lines marked. 

Euroa—Strathbogie Road near Mt. Wombat turnoff is completed, with the turn into Mackrells Road 
greatly improved for large vehicles, trucks, tractors. 
It looks like Harry’s Creek road upgrade is about to begin.  Patience is needed from all of us, as this is a 

very big job, to be done properly this time.  It will take considerable time. 

Bonnie Doon Road sides have been cleared from much of the debris after the storms. 

Upper Boho road is still a work in process.  Remember, if you have a problem with your road, put in an 

official report to the shire so they know where the problem is.  

We are still in consultation with the Council in an attempt to have some type of signage warning of 

animals on our roads. 

Log onto Strathbogie.vic.gov.au under the “Services” tab, go to “Roads and grading” at the bottom 

of the page, you find the following:  

 
 

We will be having our next meeting on Sunday May 19th at 9.30am. Hopefully, at the Boho South Hall. 

Have a great month. 

*Keeping our roads safe and in good condition is important to Council.  If there’s a problem on a road you use, 

contact Council so we can endeavour to fix it as soon as possible. 

To report an issue with a Council-managed road, click here* 
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Refuelling Solutions 

24/7 Self Service Diesel  

Strathbogie Fuel Cell 62 Spring Creek Rd 
 

 

For all your On-Farm fuel deliveries and lube supplies please contact 

Mark Reynolds 

Business Development Executive 

Shepparton 

M 0418 510 028 

E mreynolds@rfs.com.au  www.rfs.com.au 

 

 

EXCAVATION  
& CONCRETE 

CONCRETE SERVICES 

SHEDS 

DRIVEWAYS 

PATHS 

CONCRETE STRUCTURES 

EXCAVATION SERVICES 

FENCE CLEARING 

TRENCHING 

AUGER DRILLING 

DRIVEWAYS 

DRAINS & CULVERTS 

Mob: 0418 141 950 

2024 Strathbogie Shire Business 
Award Nominations Now Open 
Help us recognise businesses that provide 
outstanding products and services in the 
Strathbogie Shire and nominate them for a 
Strathbogie Shire Business Award. 
There are seven award categories including: 

1. Service Excellence 

2. Tourism Excellence 

3. Employee Recognition 

4. Excellence in Agriculture (new award) 

5. Youth Recognition/Apprenticeship Award  
      (new  award) 

6. Small Business Award 

7. Large Business Award 
 

Nominations are now open and close on Monday 
13 May, 2024. 
Here’s where you can nominate today: 
Online: Visit Euroa Business Awards or  
             Go Nagambie Business Awards 
Email:  business.euroa@gmail.com or  
             hello.gonagambie@gmail.com 
Post: Go Nagambie, PO Box 71, Nagambie VIC 
3608 or Euroa Chamber, PO Box 322, Euroa VIC 
3666 
Come along to the Strathbogie Shire 
Business Award Ceremony Dinner on 
Friday 23 August, 2024 at Fowles Wine 
Avenel. Tickets will go on sale soon. 

http://www.rfs.com.au/
https://www.visiteuroa.org.au/business-awards
https://www.gonagambie.com.au/strathbogie-shire-business-awards-1
mailto:business.euroa@gmail.com
mailto:hello.gonagambie@gmail.com
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Dear Fiona and Andrew, what to say? except  
thank you, thank you, thank you! 

When you took on our local general store and post office in Strathbogie, in late 2021, it was not the 
centre of our somewhat scattered community, but it is now.  As well as stocking things we need, we 
could also buy some excellent local goods and produce, including Andrew and Fiona’s beef.  Our 
store has turned into a bustling cheerful place for people to meet, chat, eat or just have a coffee, and 
the lovely thing is that, even if you are by yourself, there is always someone to talk to.  It is not just 
locals who enjoy this wonderful spot – lots of people travelling through our beautiful Tableland, by car, 
motorcycle or bicycle, meet here for lunch and a drink.  I think many of them are very taken by the 
number of friendly locals coming and going.  What a great atmosphere!  And what a fantastic last night 
on Saturday 20th April – a huge turnout, the tables were crammed and the staff worked like crazy to 
look after us all.  Burgers, beers (thanks Joycie) and wine were the favourites.  But now it is time for 
you to have a break, so we want to say a huge, heartfelt thank you, to both of you and all of your 
lovely staff, including family, for giving us this warm, welcoming space.  
 
The new owners, Jo Stebbing, Justin Ellis and their three young children (Isaac, Tori and Cindy) have 
moved into the house next door, and are settling in.  They are originally from our area, and after 
working in other parts of Australia they moved back to the Tableland about 5 years ago to have a 
family.  Jo, who has worked extensively in hospitality, says they have been thinking about the General 
Store for some time, and now, here they are.  So, the future for our store is bright.  Jo says they will 
continue fish and chips on a Friday night (yeah!), and they will continue selling locally produced meat 
(their own).  A big welcome to Jo, Justin and family. 

Kath Handasyde and Stuart Bridgman 
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The  
Weekend 
Local 
Euroa’s gourmet providore 
stocking produce from the 
Strathbogie Ranges and 
surrounds.  Relax over a 
great coffee or tea from 
Mansfield Coffee Merchant, 
take away a local bottle of 
beer, wine or Sassy Sister 

berry liqueur made at  
Merton.  
Our ever expanding stock 
reflects the diversity of food 
produced in our region by 
passionate and committed 
people.  
 
Weekdays:  

 9am to 3.30pm 
Weekends:  

 9am to 3.30pm 
 
Email: 
dayle@theweekendlocal.com.au 
Mobile: 0490 842 383 

 
CROYDONDALE  

CABINETS 
---------------------------------------------- 

CABINET MAKERS, KITCHENS,  
SHOP FITTINGS 

NEW HOMES, RENOVATIONS, REFACES 
----------------------------------------------------------- 

Ph: 0408 349 072 

Graeme McKenzie, Strathbogie ABN 27 746 178 130 

Email: gmc13990@bigpond.net.au 

 

Your Gambler’s 

Help 

Your local Gambler’s Help service agency is Primary Care 
Connect.  We offer free, confidential information, advice, 
and counselling to anyone affected by gambling. 
 

Phone:  (03)58233200 
Email: intake@primarycareconnect.com.au 
Hours: 9am – 5pm Monday to Friday. After hours 
services can be arranged. 
 

You can also contact Gambler’s Help on 1800 858 858 or 
go to gamblershelp.com.au 24hrs a day for immediate 

support. 

about:blank
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Strathbogie Shire residents – have your say on our budget! 

Strathbogie Shire Council has released the draft 2024−25 budget and fees and charges for public 
feedback.  Administrator Peter Stephenson said the draft budget is a significant document for Council as 
it sets out how we plan to allocate money for our capital works and community services programs − and 
the resources required to deliver these. 

‘In preparing the draft 2024−25 budget Council has tried to balance community expectations and benefits 
with financial responsibilities,’ Mr Stephenson said.  ‘We have prepared the draft budget based on a 2.75 
per cent increase in the average rate per property which is in line with the increase allowed under the 
State Government’s Fair Go Rates legislation.  ‘Rates for individual properties will vary depending on 
how that property’s valuation has changed compared to the average increase,’ said Mr Stephenson. 

The draft budget provides $11.977 million for our capital works program, together with $2.972 million 
carried forward from 2023−24. This includes $5.79 million on roads, $746,000 for bridges, $344,000 for 
footpaths and cycleways, $1.015 million for recreation, leisure and community facilities and $1.16 million 
for parks, open spaces and streetscapes. 

Feedback closes 5.00pm on 24 May 2024. 
 

Have your say on the Council Plan update! 

The Strathbogie Council Plan is updated each year and the draft 2024-25 action plan is now open for 
public feedback.  Administrator Peter Stephenson said this is the fourth and final year of the 2021-25 
Council Plan prior to a new plan being developed following the October 2024 Local Government 
Elections. 
Feedback closes 5.00pm on 24 May 2024. 
 
The 2021-25 Council Plan is the key strategic document governing allocation of human and financial 
resources at Council and outlines the actions and strategies used to achieve our Community Vision.  ‘By 
reviewing and updating it each year we can make sure it stays relevant and responsive to unforeseen 
issues or significant changes impacting our community,’ said Mr Stephenson.  ‘This update includes the 
development of the Euroa Railway Precinct Master Plan, adoption of the Urban Growth and Land Use 
strategies and establishing a significant tree register − and many others.  ‘It has been standard practice 
for Council to update its plan at the same time as the budget and we encourage the community to have 
their say on both,’ said Mr Stephenson.  The updated action plan aligns directly with the funding priorities 
and key initiatives in the budget – and both documents are now open for public comment. 
 

Draft Council Governance Rules – have your say! 
Strathbogie Shire Council is seeking input into an amended draft of the governance rules.  Administrator 
Peter Stephenson said since the 2023 review we have identified some necessary amendments which will 
result in clearer processes, as well as updating the Election Period Policy in readiness for the October 
2024 Local Government Elections. 
 
Governance rules are required under section 60 of the Local Government Act 2020 (The Act) and 
determine how Councils make decisions fairly and in the best interests of the Strathbogie Shire 
community.  ‘Our draft governance rules underpin the decision-making processes of Council and are a 
way in which the overarching governance, and supporting principles of The Act are implemented on a 
day-to-day basis,’ said Mr Stephenson. 
Governance rules include: 

Conflicts of interest processes 
Mayor and Deputy Mayor and relevant committee chair election processes 
Council meeting, Audit and Risk Committee and other delegated and community asset committee 

    procedures 
Election Period Policy. 

Feedback closes 5.00pm on 15 May 2024. 
 
To view the draft documents and provide feedback people can: 

visit www.share.strathbogie.vic.gov.au 
email us at info@strathbogie.vic.gov.au 
write to us at PO Box 177, Euroa Vic 3666 
drop in to a survey station in their area: 
Euroa Library, Violet Town Library, Strathbogie General Store 

Contact: Merrill Boyd E: merrill.boyd@strathbogie.vic.gov.au P: 0418 336 078 
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Burning Off in Autumn? Make sure you do it right! 
 
As fire restrictions ease around the state, EPA Victoria is warning landholders that what they toss into the 
flames while burning off this autumn could be costly for the environment and their hip pocket.  EPA 
Northeast Regional Manager, Ben Kneebone, says many waste items create toxic smoke and residue as 
they burn. 
  
“Burning farm waste like silage wrap, old tyres and chemical drums sends smoke and other residue into 
the atmosphere, waterways and soil,” Mr Kneebone said.  “Don’t let a routine burnoff turn into something 
that contaminates your land or neighbouring properties; send any waste to an appropriately permitted 
facility,” he said. 
 
There’s a handy publication dealing with waste disposal and recycling on the EPA website at 
epa.vic.gov.au/about-epa/publications/iwrg641-1  If you are burning fallen trees or other natural wood, 
make sure they are as dry as possible to limit the volume of smoke, and farmers should make sure they 
have any relevant council or CFA permits. Timber from buildings, furniture or other manufactured products 
is not safe to burn because it has probably been chemically treated and would be considered waste. 
 
EPA can fine offenders more than $9,000 for burning anything other than vegetation-sourced matter like 
timber and crop stubble.  “Farmers understand how important a clean environment is to their livelihood 
and their community,” Mr Kneebone said.  “By thinking twice about what goes onto the pile when burning 
off, you can protect the environment from contamination of the soil, water and 
air around your farm and your neighbours,” he said.  “You can also protect 
yourself from a hefty fine, which EPA would consider if we find evidence on 
illegal matter getting burned.” 
 
Members of the public can report pollution by calling EPA’s 24-hour hotline on 
1300 372 842 or providing details online at epa.vic.gov.au/report-pollution/
reporting-pollution            Peter Beaton 

What’s worth reading on 

www.strathbogie.org? 
Strathbogie Tableland History Group.  
Strathbogie Tableland has a long and rich 
history.  The History Group has conducted 
some fascinating research and prepared 
interesting publications from which 
members of the community can learn a 
great deal about what was what is and 
why.  
To discover Strathbogie Tableland in 
greater depth visit the following page on 
www.strathbogie.org ….. https://
strathbogie.org/?page_id=203  

STAG Communications sub committee 

https://www.epa.vic.gov.au/about-epa/publications/iwrg641-1
http://www.epa.vic.gov.au/report-pollution/reporting-pollution
http://www.epa.vic.gov.au/report-pollution/reporting-pollution
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Now open in Strathbogie - Ted Paterson’s Mechanical  
Servicing and Repairs. 

 

Need a small engine repaired, a mower fixed, a chainsaw sharpened, trailer lights 
relit, basic car servicing or brake work?  With years of previous experience delivering mechanical 

repairs to the Strathbogie community - I’m back and I’m your man! 
     

Give me a call or drop me a line.  If I can’t talk, I’ll respond ASAP.  
(I’m still working in Euroa a couple of days a week). 

 

Mob: 0438 017 361 E: alexvic64@gmail.com  

Strathbogie IT 
 

New business to the area relocated from QLD. 

Sales, Service & Support for all your hardware & 
software requirements. 

Microsoft Certified, Insured. 

35 years of experience 

Call Simon on 0428-327-203 

E: simon@strathbogieit.com.au 

www.strathbogieit.com.au 

 STRATHBOGIE GENERAL 

STORE 

Open 7 days a week 

Your local general store, café and post 

office.  Fully licensed. 

Yummy breakfasts and lunches, Friday 

night Fish and Chips.  

Local honey, wines and beer. 

Local handcrafts. 

Phone 0473 211 400 

http://www.strathbogieit.com.au
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Quiz question of the month 

Question: Near Colac is a lagoon which contains six islands.  What makes 

these islands unusual? 

 

Answer: They are called “The Floating Islands.” They move, as much as 20 meters in a few 

minutes. The reason why remains unknown. 
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The Bookshelf – notes from the Bohomians Bookclub 

Normal People by Sally Rooney, Faber & Faber Ltd, 2018 

This novel has earned a veritable multitude of rave reviews from a wide range of illustrious sources, from 
the Times Literary Supplement, the Guardian, the New York Times, the Economist, to name but a few; the 
flyleaf lists a mere nine (!) awards, and the author is heralded as the “novelist defining a generation.”  
Normal People is also available to watch as a miniseries on Stan and Hulu, and was republished as a 
paperback in 2022.  Moreover, it is listed as ‘one of Taylor Swift’s favourite books’!!  The latter accolade is 
telling.  The target audience for Normal People is seen, variously, as 13 to 23, 18 to 30 and 20 to 30. 

Irish boy (Connell) meets Irish girl (Marianne) in senior school.  Girl is a victim of emotional and physical 
abuse from her wealthy family and unsympathetic peers.  Boy experiences anxiety and depression as he 
enters early adulthood.  Boy and girl move through and around each other while at Trinity College, Dublin, 
entering a variety of other relationships, always finding their way back to each other, where they find they 
are able to ‘get’ and comfort each other.  The future of Marianne and Connell’s relationship is left up to the 
reader to determine.  

If the synopsis above reads as a somewhat unsympathetic take on this novel, then so be it. To be fair, the 
dialogue is deftly handled and a number of more peripheral characters are swiftly and capably developed, 
but Marianne and Connell’s journey as friends/lovers/friends and lovers/friends and sometimes lovers is 
weighted down by the inconclusive stops and starts of their relationship encapsulated within the choppy 
structure of the novel.  Perhaps Rooney’s intention was to capture the awkwardness and emotional 
gymnastics of late adolescence/early adulthood, and if so, she succeeds in that.  However, one’s reading 
lifespan as a mature-age reader is perhaps too short to engage in extended reflection on a period that, 
while necessary and instructive, is best shelved for occasional reminiscence.  So many good books to 
read; so little time, but if you’re aged between 18 and 30, go for it!        
                Ruth Fluhr 

                                                                                                                       

  

Sally Rooney, 33, is an Irish author 
and screenwriter, born in Castlebar, 
Ireland, in 1991. She was educated at 
Trinity College, Dublin.  

 
She has published three novels: Con-
versations with Friends (2017), Nor-
mal People (2018) and Beautiful 
World, Where Are You? (2021). The 
first two were adapted into television 
miniseries, Normal People and Con-
versations with Friends.  

 
Genre: Fiction 

Notable works: Conversations with 
Friends (2017); Normal People 

Next month:  

 

After Story by Larissa Behrendt, UQP, 
2021. 

Recipe of the Month: 

Scalloped Potatoes 

Ingredients  

1kg potatoes 

300ml cream 

1 tspn minced garlic 

1 tspn curry powder 

1 tspn chicken stock 

Bacon pieces 

Mozzarella cheese 

Method 

Preheat oven to 180C 

Peel and slice potatoes. Layer in a greased oven 

proof dish. 

Mix together cream, garlic, curry powder and  

chicken stock.  Pour over potatoes.  Sprinkle bacon 

pieces on top and cover with mozzarella cheese.  

Cover with foil and bake for 1/2 hour.  Remove foil 

and bake another 1/2 hour until all is soft and  

golden. 

 

Ref: Delish our family favourites. Peranbin Primary College 2012.  

about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
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Wednesday 24th April saw the return of a past tradition in Bogie, with the Strathbogie Campus of Peranbin 

College and the Strathbogie Tableland History Group combining to 

organize a commemoration for the ANZACs, followed by a morning 

tea and displays in the Soldier’s Room of the Memorial Hall. 

All those in attendance commented on how wonderful it was to see 

such up and happening again and what credit the School Children 

were to their parents, teachers and community. 

The morning started with all in attendance following our wonderful 

Bagpiper, Greg Roberts, to the War Memorial in Main Street.  Once at the 

Memorial, Carissa made a Welcome to Country Address 

In true small community style, our MC Chris 

Thomson had organised two fire trucks, manned 

by Campbell and Dave to block traffic at either 

end of the street – thank-you! 

Guest speaker Jeff Starkey was a perfect 

speaker, talking about local things and people, 

not just random war facts.  Did you realise that 

the War Memorial was funded entirely by the Bogie Community dipping into 

their pockets to the tune of what would be $50,000 in today’s 

dollars?  It also took three 

days to transport up here. 

It was beautiful and moving 

to then hear from some of 

the School Children, reading 

out letters of gratitude that 

they had each written to 

our past service men 

and women.  All spoke 

beautifully. 

The Last Post was then played followed by a 2-minute 

silence, for all to reflect on the sacrifices made.   

Fittingly, Allan Rowarth raised the flag during the playing of the Rouse.   

Those in attendance then combined to sing our National Anthem, before 

the laying of wreaths at the Memorial. 

At the conclusion of the ceremony all retreated to the warmth of the Hall, 

to partake in morning tea and view all the historical detail on display.   

The children received a well-deserved round of applause as they entered 

the Soldier’s Room, bringing a tear of joy to Allan Rowarth’s eyes.  It was 

wonderful to see the Children so engaged, with the Juniors asking their 

teacher, Tess Scanlan to read them the letters homes from the War to the Hobbs 

Family. 

All in all a wonderful morning…a big 

thank you Tracey & Chris Thomson, the 

CFA, Alan Rowarth, Victoria Fry, Tess 

Scanlan, Greg Roberts, Jeff Starkey 

and our School Children. 

Video’s can be viewed at the 
Strathbogie Tableland History Group’s 
Facebook site.                Lisa Duggan 

Commemoration of the ANZACs 

Graeme Musgrove & Brian Coombe 
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Strathbogie campus would like to extend a warm welcome our new 

students and their family.  Billie in Grade 5 and Elwood in Grade 1, 

both students have settled in seamlessly. 

We have had our first Art and Bogie Backyard session with Suzie and 

it was great to have her back.  We heard about her amazing 

adventure and she gave the students African coins from her travels. 

In Art we worked on our echo pictures and freestyle drawing, and in 

Bogie Backyard we started preparing our garden beds for planting. 

Over the last couple of weeks, we have been lucky to have some 

beautiful weather at Bogie.  This allowed us to get out into the garden 

with Ms S. to start work on our new garden path.  The students came 

up with ideas on how to get from the sandpit to the tap without 

walking over the garden and their initiative and collaboration has 

produced some amazing results.  A huge thank you to Dave Sweet 

for constructing the stepping bridge and working with the students on their ideas.  

In Maths both classes have been collecting, sorting, and analysing data.  Juniors have been learning 

about bar and pie charts and how to tally.  Seniors have been analysing and creating dot plots and line 

graphs.  All students went for a walk to the creek with Ms S. to survey and tally the number of wildlife 

observed.  Both classes have been building their number skills in Maths.  Juniors have been reading 

writing and building 1,2- and 3-digit numbers, while the Seniors have investigated odd and even numbers 

and been working with decimal tenths and hundredths and extending their knowledge of multiplication 

facts. 

During our Health sessions with Miss Jung, we are learning about Cyber Safety and what it means both at 

school and at home.  PE for the Seniors was a knockout tournament using the throwing skills they have 

enhanced over the last couple of sessions, while the Juniors continued practising over-arm throws. 

AUSLAN had students reviewing their outside the house signs and learning new signs for vegetables.  

Senior Inquiry saw us learning the legend of Romulus and Remus and the founding of Rome and they 

created a comic strip depicting the story.  The Junior Class learnt the story of the “Elves and the 

Shoemaker,” and made their own paper shoes. 

The Senior’s had their first Euroa Secondary College transition 

session with Mr Cooke, who was accompanied by former 

student, Anika Murray 

We are learning about ANZAC Day and were privileged to 

have Allan Rowarth and Tracey Thomson visit to share their  

family history of their fathers who fought in WWII.  The 

students were able to hear stories about their time as 

prisoners of war, look at pictures taken at the time and to see 

the medals presented to them including for “front line service” 

during the war.  

We will be participating in Anzac Commemorative Day events 

on Wednesday 24th April with the Strathbogie community.  

Students cooked ANZAC biscuits as a fundraiser for our 

campus, thank you to everyone who supported us by buying 

some biscuits. 

Peranbin Primary College Strathbogie Campus 


